The Sustainable Supply System Project

2024 Semester Report

Strategies for Addressing Illegal Trade and Trafficking Worldwide

Acknowledgements

This report was produced with the support and guidance of Professor Richard Reibstein. My greatest thanks also to Nandini Jha for leading this project and to Sheida Hooshmandi for her contributions. This creation of this report would not have been possible without the insights of Dr. Canan Gunes Corlu of Boston University; Paulo Coutinho; Amy Clark Eagle of the Forest Stewardship Certification; Zoltan Kun of the Forest Alliance, World Commission on Protected Areas, and Commission on Ecosystem Management; Christopher Lamoroux and Kat Henkle-Kawa of Social Accountability International; Warwick Manfrinato, Executive Director of Plant Environmental Intelligence Consultancy and former Director of Protected Areas at Brazil's Ministry of Environment; Saskia Ozinga of Fern; and Dr. Elizabeth Underwood, Director of Environmental Paper Network - North America.

Introduction

The project to create a treaty for sustainable supply systems emerged out of a desire to see the world respect the importance of the natural environment in the face of ecosystem degradation and rampant deforestation. Now, more than ever before, the international community has a responsibility to protect endangered species from permanent extinction and the Earth from permanent and catastrophic climate change. Recognizing this, our team has created a treaty to reduce illegal wildlife trade and trafficking, reduce damaging enterprise, and support sustainable harvesting through the creation and maintenance of sustainable supply systems. We hope to facilitate, in our treaty, the creation of comprehensive international sustainability standards and reliable updating procedures for these certifications in addition to robust certification and audit procedures. To ensure that the provisions of our treaty are upheld, we wish to establish port and facility inspection protocols as well as provide life insurance, training, and equipment to illegal extraction enforcement officials. Our treaty also contains provisions to ensure that benefits are targeted to local economies and that the rights of indigenous and local communities to live sustainably on the land are protected. While recognizing the difficulties associated with a project of this

scope, we are driven by the ethos that to remain limited by "realism" is to concede to an untenable and ultimately immoral status quo. Faced with overwhelming odds, idealism is the only option left those who wish to secure a future absent mass destruction and extinction by legal means. It is in any case important to remember the words of the immortal Henry David Thoreau: "In the long run men hit only what they aim at. Therefore, though they should fail immediately, they had better aim at something high."

Contents

This report contains our team's findings related to illegal wildlife trade and trafficking. This report does not attempt to be comprehensive or definitive in its review of illegal trade reduction strategies. In order to keep the report easy to use and widely accessible, a summary of the main strategies available for addressing illegal wildlife trade and trafficking are presented in sections one through six alongside case strategies illustrating how these strategies have been implemented. For more information on specific subjects mentioned in this report, readers should refer to section nine which highlights important sources of information regarding each of the six strategy categories.

This report also aims to contribute something new to the study of illegal trade and trafficking. To this end, section seven contains reports of interviews held with key individuals working to address illegal trade and related issues. Because this report is meant to directly support the creation of a treaty on International Sustainable Supply Systems, section eight provides explicit recommendations for the creation of such a treaty based on key findings from sections one through six and important recommendations derived from section seven.

Section One: Economic Strategies	5
Income-Generation Programs	4
Environmental Damage Compensation Schemes	(
Financial Mechanisms	8
Section 2: Social Strategies	g

Health, Sanitation, and Clean Water	10
Education Initiatives	12
Infrastructure Development	12
Section 3: Legislative Strategies	13
Creating and Improving Legislation	14
Strengthening Enforcement	15
Certification	17
Conservation Areas	18
Section 4: Scientific Strategies	19
Wildlife Identification	19
Detection and Monitoring	20
Section 5: Public Awareness	20
Section 6: Public Engagement	22
Public Access in Decision-Making	23
Community-based Forest Management	24
Public Reporting	25
Public Recruitment	26
Non-Governmental Organizations	27
Partnerships and Coalitions	28
Section 7: Other Voices	29
The Ins and Outs of Certification: Assessing Opportunities to Shift Consumer Behaviour	32
Section 8: Recommendations	35
Recommendations Derived from Section 1: Economic Strategies	35
Recommendations Derived from Section 2: Social Strategies	36
Recommendations Derived from Section 3: Legislative Strategies	36
Recommendations Derived from Section 4: Scientific Strategies	38
Recommendations Derived from Section 5: Public Awareness Strategies	39
Recommendations Derived from Section 6: Public Engagement Strategies	39
Recommendations Derived from Section 7: Other Voices	40
Section 9: References	41

Section One: Economic Strategies

Poverty has been connected to illegal wildlife hunting and trafficking by a number of studies (1) and, although this relationship is complex, economic and financial mechanisms remain popular and to some degree effective because they aim to address the root causes of illegal trafficking. The Amazon region is one of the poorest in Brazil, with 9.7% of the population living in extreme poverty and 20.9% living below

the poverty line (3). Many people in this region also lack access to basic healthcare and education (see Section 2). Production of goods often does not, given this context, result in higher quality of life; in the Ilhas das Onças region, to take one example, the development of the açaí industry has occurred simultaneously with the expansion of unsustainable harvesting practices and cyclical poverty (3). While poverty defined purely in financial terms is insufficient to capture the full range of reasons for illegal hunting- e.g. prestige, cultural identification (2), the fact remains that poverty is inextricably linked to unsustainable practices, deforestation, and the illegal wildlife trade (4). Only where communities feel financially secure and physically safe can sustainable trade hope to flourish.

This section presents general approaches to sustainable development of natural resources as an alternative to unsustainable or illegal practices. While the strategies outlined here do not directly address illegal trade, it is important to include them in order to demonstrate that alternatives exist for responsible development, poverty reduction, and improved local sovereignty of natural resources.

Income-Generation Programs

One way to address rural poverty is by increasing cash flow to rural areas in order to disincentivize illegal trade as a means of sustenance. The relationship between income and illegal trade can also work in reverse, with sustainable trade providing income for communities to fund conservation programs (5). Projects with income-generation components have been carried out by the Amazon Cooperation Treaty Organization (ACTO), the World Bank, and the United Nations. The Amazon Basin Project, for example, pays communities in the *Terra do Meio* region of the Amazon to restore degraded land by planting seeds (8). The Bolsa Verde project, another reforestation initiative with income-generation components, pays a dividend to households in extreme poverty who conserve natural resources (9). This project has been shown to reduce illegal deforestation by up to 22%, with project benefits greatly exceeding program costs (10).

While income-generation programs may be effective in certain contexts, this strategy assumes poverty to be the main cause of illegal trade in the area of application and is therefore limited by the degree to which this assumption is justified (2). Income-generation programs may also be limited by the financial resources available for implementation and by political problems. The Amazon Basin Project, an initiative carried out by the Amazon Cooperation Treaty Organization (ACTO) has been limited by lack of financial resources, management difficulties, lack of well-defined responsibilities between inter-state actors, and non-compliance by weaker state actors forced into non-beneficial agreements (11). The Bolsa Verde Programme was suspended between 2018 and 2022 because of lack of funds (12). Failure to consider power relations between states when creating international agreements projects may act against conservation aims by leading to injust resource distribution and small state non-compliance (11). Failure to properly inform civil society about programs may also hamper program compliance and success (11).

In order to be successful, income generation programs should consider all factors which contribute to poverty in the target area, should ensure that benefits are targeted to low-income populations (as in the

Bolsa Verde program), should consider other factors that also contribute to illegal practices in the target

area, should be implemented on an equitable basis, should receive reliable and sufficient funds, and

should include efforts to educate local populations and civil society about the aims of the program.

Environmental Damage Compensation Schemes

Environmental damage compensation schemes aim to pay back local communities for harm done to ecosystem goods and services. Companies or institutions that damage natural resources may compensate local communities by improving health, education, or employment opportunities for communities, as in the case of oil companies in the Ecuadorian Amazon (13), or by creating new or improved biodiversity assets elsewhere, as in the case of the 2014 the Nordic Iron Ore mining project whose contract offered to offset the negative consequences of mining by conserving land outside of the mining zone (14).

By requiring environmental damage compensation schemes, in the case of states, or by voluntarily pursuing such projects, in the case of companies, institutions can demonstrate their commitment to fair practices and sustainable development. As in income-generation projects, however, the relative success of these schemes largely depends on the local context. Differences exist, for example, between implementation of damage compensation in developed welfare states like Sweden where state-owned companies have a strong relationship with local communities and developing countries such as South Africa where severe poverty and lack of trust for mining operations and industry in addition to poor communication of project goals and unclear division of responsibilities for citizen welfare between the company and municipality limit the benefits or perceived benefits of compensation schemes (15). The environmental damage compensation approach is also inherently flawed in its assumption that environmental degradation in one area can be fully recompensed by other services or by purely monetary compensation (13). Not only is this assumption human-centric, it is also dependent on the ability of decision-making individuals to account for the full costs of development operations on local and indigenous communities.

There is evidence to suggest that deliberative approaches might help to address some of these issues. By discussing trade-offs of mining or other harmful activities with the community, companies can improve social learning, improve citizen trust in company operations, improve transparency, build relationships with the community, and build on shared values to come to an agreement regarding acceptable tradeoffs (13). For local individuals, deliberation may improve outcomes by encouraging unified demands and clearly defined levels of acceptable environmental damages - and in some cases by determining that no level of environmental degradation is acceptable (13). At the same time, if decision-making power is placed in the hands of vulnerable local communities, there is a danger that exploitation by oil companies and other extractive industries could become entrenched with negative consequences for both local populations and the world (13). In a study of environmental tradeoffs in the Ecuadorian Amazon, it was found that most local residents were amenable to making trade-offs for environmental goods and services

even when they depended on the environment for sustenance (13). Environmental damage compensation schemes may therefore do more harm than good by legitimizing harmful practices and buying the right to harm the environment, an action associated with long-term and permanent damages, for short-term payments in the form of money or services that are imperfectly substitutable for the environmental goods and services depleted.

Image (not included): "Yasuni villagers fear for way of life" by Antonia Juhasz retrieved from CNN Opinion article: "Why oil drilling in Ecuador is 'ticking time bomb' for planet." After nations failed to contribute the necessary \$3.6 billion to Ecuador, President Correa scrapped a deal to keep the "oil in the soil" at Yasuni National Park (18). Even if oil companies offer compensation, sometimes there is no substitute for clean land and water, especially for indigenous communities that rely on these resources for subsistence and cultural preservation.

Financial Mechanisms

A wide variety of financial mechanisms exist for funding conservation efforts, income-generation programs, and other initiatives aimed at protecting wildlife from harm. While exploring the full breadth of mechanisms available and their effectiveness is beyond the scope of this report, a few examples of innovative mechanisms include debt for nature, green bonds, carbon markets, and carbon credits. It is important to note the relationship between rich and poor nations that underlies many of these proposals. While getting rich countries to support conservation efforts on the part of under-developed countries may be difficult to accomplish, it is ultimately in the interests of richer countries to fund these efforts since carbon dioxide emissions from deforestation, ecosystem degradation, and climate change will cause huge costs to accrue for all nations unless conservation practices are widely embraced; only by paying low- and middle- income countries billions - in the form of grants, not debts - can high- income countries avoid paying trillions of dollars to deal with climate problems at home (16).

Many of these mechanisms are gaining in popularity, though their effectiveness remains subject to governance and degree of international commitment. Carbon markets were identified by Igrape as key to the worldwide decline in deforestation seen in the 2000s and 2010s (20) but face challenges from illegal harvesting in sequestration areas (21), greenwashing accusations aimed at firms who rely heavily on VCMs to offset emissions (21), and vulnerability to illegal activity and uncertified carbon credit sellers (22). The COP29 Conference in Baku (2024) has embraced voluntary carbon markets (VCMs) and carbon credits as a strategy for reducing emissions, though major shortcomings, including lack of consensus on verification mechanisms, in agreements suggests that the market will continue to be plagued by unprincipled actors (17). In October 2024, the United Nations International Civil Aviation Organization (ICAO) moved forward with its Carbon Offsetting and Reduction Scheme for International Aviation (CORSIA) (18).

Another recent proposal, the Tropical Forests Forever Fund, would have developed nations pay developing countries to protect forests from logging and deforestation. Money put into the fund would be repaid with interest while excess returns would be invested in forest conservation projects. This proposal, while promising, has not yet managed to convince countries to invest and has yet to clarify how to ensure that money invested in forests will be used responsibly (22).

Section 2: Social Strategies

Improving states' institutions and infrastructure is important in order to increase trust in the government, alleviate problems that drive people to hunt or trade illegally, inform people about the importance of conservation, and ensure that government programs have a strong foundation upon which to build.

Recent research suggests that access to healthcare decreases rates of deforestation and improves the resilience of local communities (24).

This section presents examples of social programs that can simultaneously help improve the quality of life in rural areas and improve sustainable practices. Examples include improving health, sanitation, and

access to clean water; improving and increasing education; decreasing corruption and increasing transparency in government; and creating programs to assess the extent to which development projects, including road expansion projects, impact the illegal trade.

Health, Sanitation, and Clean Water

In 2021, 40% of Brazilians lacked access to drinking water while 80% lacked access to sanitation services (25). Both lack of clean water and lack of sanitation have helped the spread of disease and the entrenchment of poverty (25). While health and sanitation may seem unrelated to illegal wildlife trade, the two are actually intimately connected. For one thing, extraction of mineral, timber, or agricultural resources whether legal or illegal may improve economic outcomes for communities while decreasing health and social outcomes (25). Rich owners who act to deforest land may offer health services, otherwise unavailable, to their workers, providing an additional incentive for workers to get involved in the illegal trade (24). Access to health services are repeatedly reported among the greatest challenges facing indigenous communities trying to live sustainably on the land (25; 24). The time and resources that people need to travel out of remote areas to access necessary health services can seriously harm people's livelihoods and can damage community leaders' activities against illegal miners and loggers (24). In this excerpt from an article by Nature Medicine titled "Health in the Amazon: Local communities protect the rainforest, but lack adequate healthcare," Francisco Assis, a nut harvester and community leader, describes what it cost him to travel from his home in São Francisco to a city that could provide him with a necessary surgery:

"'I got healthy after the surgery,' Assis says. 'But I lost all the money I had, and I couldn't harvest or work on my crops.' Although his surgery was free through the public health system, Assis spent more than 20,000 reais (almost double the annual national minimum wage) on transportation and accommodation. Time away from the Amazon also affected his community work. Assis is part of a group called 'Xingu Mais', which reports illegal activities in the forest, such as land invasions by gold miners and loggers, to the government' (Sofia Moutinho writing for *Nature Medicine*, 2021) (24).

Photo (not included): "Francisco Assis traveled 10 hours for medical treatment" photo by Sofia Moutinho (24). "'We are here left alone and dying slowly,' [Francisco Assis] says, 'while the forest we preserve is giving oxygen to people all over the world' "(quoted in 24).

Recent studies suggest that providing healthcare can significantly reduce illegal trade. One study done in Indonesia found illegal logging to have decreased by 70% in rural Borneo following the opening of a health clinic and the introduction of conservation, education, and alternative livelihood programs (27; referenced in 24).

Project OPNAH: Organization for the Protection of Native Amazonian Health by MIT is one initiative currently under development which seeks to provide healthcare services and open clinics in the Amazon region (29). The COVID-19 pandemic and its impacts on indigenous health (30) inspired other similar programs including the project "Improving health care provision for indigenous people in the Amazon region of Peru" by the Peruvian Ministry of Health and the German Agency for International Cooperation (GIZ) (31).

In addition to supporting the well-being of sustainable indigenous communities and enabling them to continue resisting illegal practices, access to healthcare can help mitigate adverse health consequences - such as water pollution - that result from illegal logging or mining practices on a local (28) and international level. One study suggests that up to \$2 billion USD in health costs could be saved each year by protecting Amazon Indigenous lands (32). Illegal trade in wildlife specifically has been linked to the spread of infectious diseases (33) which, in addition to threatening human health, can damage international trade, rural livelihoods, native wildlife, and ecosystem health (34). Recognising the intersectionality of health, poverty, food security, indigenous communities, and the illegal wildlife trade, integrated strategies (26) are necessary to simultaneously promote human and ecosystem health.

Education Initiatives

Access to education is also important to ensure that local and indigenous communities have the resources that they need to advocate for their rights and interact effectively with state agencies and corporations. The Rainforest Foundation Norway has worked to ensure access to equitable, culturally-sensitive education for indigenous populations in the Amazon since 1992 and has seen great successes in its projects in the Rio Negro, Acre, Xingu, and Yanomami regions of the Amazon (35). In the past, this project has been funded by the "One Day's Work" initiative in Norway in which Norwegian students take one day off of school to work and then use their pay to advance global equity in education (36), an example of social engagement explored in more detail in section 6. Examples of public awareness initiatives relating to the illegal wildlife trade specifically are explored in more detail in section 5.

Infrastructure Development

While infrastructure development can help improve access to services including healthcare and education, it is important to keep in mind that the development of transportation infrastructure like roads can also have severe negative consequences for wildlife. The development of both official and unofficial roads has increased illegal logging, mining, and land grabbing by increasing access to conservation and Indigenous protected land (39; cited in 38). The development and harvesting of Amazon land that follows the creation of roads has been linked to neo-colonial practices, illegal incursions, and severe deforestation practices in the Amazon Basin of Brazil (40). Roads also prove an immediate threat to wildlife by fragmenting ecosystems and causing vehicular mortality (41). Currently, 41% of the Amazon Rainforest lies within 10 km of a road (38).

While current infrastructure development is often poorly managed and highly damaging (38; 48; 50), suggestions have been made for a more equitable and sustainable infrastructure network that would prioritize the health and resiliency of humans as well as animals and plants. To minimize the risk of illegal trade, governments should limit the development of new roads, improve monitoring technologies and

enforcement capacity, and engage local populations in discussions about how best to preserve natural resources. By prioritizing local populations and environmental needs over harmful industry activities and domestic industrial policies (42), governments can ensure that new infrastructure projects support communities.

Section 3: Legislative Strategies

To directly combat illegal wildlife trade and trafficking, strong legislation is needed, legislation that is resilient to changing government regimes. By creating new legislation on a national and international level, improving existing legislation, and strengthening enforcement capacity, illegal trade can be permanently eliminated. Legislative strategies can also include expanding protected areas and enforcement of protected areas' status as such, improving product certification mechanisms, and changing the attitude of governments, lawmakers, and judges towards wildlife crime. Illegal wildlife trade and trafficking must be recognized as a serious crime and be treated as such. To this end, political will must be gathered and sustained at a grassroots level; only then will illegal wildlife trade become a priority for lawmakers.

Creating and Improving Legislation

More international conventions should be held concerning trans-national cooperation on wildlife trafficking issues. Specifically, agreement must be reached concerning what crimes are punishable on an international level by freezing of assets or extradition, what species must be protected, and how enforcement can be coordinated across state lines (45). Countries should also work together to re-define patterns of international commerce and consumption, given that global demand for soybeans and other agricultural goods is an important driver of illegal deforestation (49). International law should be increased by creating a framework for animals not listed in CITES (45) and expanding the focus of

CITES, which remains limited to protecting a few endangered species (113). Currently, no comprehensive international agreement exists governing forest resources and targeting illegal deforestation (59).

Individual states should strengthen their own laws by clearly defining wildlife trafficking as a crime; differentiating punishments for animal trappers, consumers, and illegal trafficking gangs; and increasing sentence times for convicted offenders of the law (45). Additionally, states should improve their re-release practices, ensuring that animals rescued from traffickers are adequately prepared for re-integration in the natural world and are released in appropriate locations conducive to their future well-being (45). Legislation regarding appropriate captive management of animals and animal welfare in addition to legislation clearly defining the legal status of wild animals is particularly needed (44). Many national-level laws based on CITES are either too specific or too expansive in their scope, which creates serious legislative loopholes (113). While adopting international legislation to national needs, lawmakers should be careful to maintain consistency with international standards while ensuring that legislation is flexible and appropriate given local contexts (113; 44). Laws should also adopt appropriate penalties and ensure that benefits reach poor communities (113).

While such additions to the body of environmental law would greatly reduce illegal trade, it may be very challenging for such laws to be passed and implemented. In the first place, conservation-oriented legislation may be vulnerable to changing priorities in government, especially when conservation is seen as being inherently damaging to economic growth as in Brazil (46) and Bolivia (49). For this reason, it is important to make law resilient - something that may be achieved by improving the deliberative stages of lawmaking, improving inclusivity in the lawmaking process, and increasing flexibility in the law (47). For the same reason, it is important that conservation projects improve the economic value and viability of protected land (49). Because a large percentage of the constituency in Amazonian countries like Brazil are highly vulnerable to economic changes as a result of "premature deindustrialization" in these regions, it may be difficult for leaders who generally support conservation efforts to maneuver (46).

The ability of other countries to intervene in this context is also limited, as any type of punitive intervention may be construed as an assault on domestic sovereignty and may result in domestic support for a strong "nationalist" leader not committed to conservation and co-operation (46). Historically, the problem of sovereignty has been a great obstacle to inter-regional agreement - as in the 1992 Rio 'Earth Summit' negotiations which stalled as a result of suspicion on the part of developing countries of industrialized countries' mixed motives in dictating how natural resources should be used (59). The issue of sovereignty can also be a problem in regional diplomacy; the Amazon Treaty Cooperation Organization (ATCO), one of the most effective organizations united against the illegal wildlife trade, has been weakened by the sovereignty question and decreasing interest in joint action (20). Lack of legislation and effective enforcement infrastructure may further limit the ability of governments to achieve their conservation goals (46; 48). Given these significant impediments to passing and/or improving legislation, it may be more effective to combat the illegal trade and deforestation problems using existing laws (47).

Strengthening Enforcement

One of the ways in which the effectiveness of existing legislation may be improved is through strengthening and expanding enforcement capacity. Many Amazonian countries - and the environmental departments within them - have a high risk of corruption (50) which significantly undermines enforcement of anti-trafficking laws. Strategies to fight corruption include establishing anti-corruption offices inside environmental agencies (49); improving compliance rules, ethical codes, and corruption reporting processes (50); creating anti-corruption laws; and increasing government transparency, international cooperation, and civil society monitoring processes (51). Increasing local governance and indigenous governance in particular can also improve conservation outcomes and reduce the damages done by corrupt officials on indigenous societies (52; 58).

Environmental departments may also be strengthened by improving registration and reporting of environmental crimes and seizure of confiscating animals; centralizing investigation programs to maximize the resources allocated to different departments for environmental programs; and increasing the capacity, guidance, training, and equipment given to enforcement agencies, especially those stationed at the border (45). Training programs to increase awareness among legislators, enforcement agents, and members of the judiciary about how to best apply legislation to certain cases and which treatments should be applied to what offences are particularly important (45). Trainings should cover contraband, smuggling, forgery of official seals, and species identification and should be repetitive to ensure that officers, legislators, and judges have robust knowledge upon which to build when executing their functions (45). Creating courts that feature specialists in environmental crime and foster a spirit of innovation and problem-solving can also improve the implementation of existing laws (53).

Practical strategies for enforcement agencies to employ include hotspot policing, in which certain areas with a high poaching risk are targeted by enforcement officials; community policing, in which co-operation between anti-poaching officers, civilians, and law enforcement agencies is maximized and civilians are recruited into anti-poaching operations; and, more controversially, green militarization in which enforcement agencies are equipped with more powerful weapons and stricter penalties for offenders (54). Improving accountability for enforcement officials is important in all situations to ensure that increased capacity and militarization does not lead to an increase in human rights abuses (94; 113). Improper enforcement may limit trade that is actually beneficial to conservation, denying communities necessary avenues for development and improvement and limiting communities' right to self-governance (113). Militarization pursued without caution, the provision of automatic weapons, and the promulgation of harmful shoot-on-sight policies may encourage excessive violence and may even incentivize extrajudicial killing (113).

Introducing reforms to enforcement agencies has proven greatly effective in a number of cases (55). A recent project by the UK Defra Illegal Wildlife Trade (IWT) Challenge Fund in Malawi leveraged many of the strategies discussed above by training the judiciary, training enforcement agencies so as to improve conviction rates, developing a national wildlife crime database with finger printing capacity, raising

awareness about environmental crime among Malawians, and developing a training package for other countries' judiciaries and enforcement officers (56).

Another project, funded by USAID as part of Asia' Regional Response to Endangered Species Trafficking (ARREST) program, trained 200 essential people, arrested critical individuals in the illegal trade, trained 822 airline staff, created a taboo on wildlife crime, and improved laws in three countries among other accomplishments (57). Interpol has worked along similar lines to increase the capacity of regional law enforcement, justice systems, and customs agencies although their efforts have been limited by lack of staff (20).

Certification

Certification is an important component in the fight against deforestation and illegal logging (20; 115). Initiatives including the 2006 Soy Moratorium, the 2009 Beef Moratorium, and the 2022 Radar Verde project have done much to improve transparency in the soy (61) and beef supply chains respectively and improve industry accountability. This was accomplished in the Radar Verde project by having ranchers fill out a questionnaire about their business practices, supported by accompanying evidence (75). In this way, the burden of reporting and data collection was placed on companies themselves, not enforcement agents. Despite some successes, these policies have left gaps - the Soy Moratorium, for example, doesn't monitor compliance in farms themselves (61). In Europe, laws including the Supply Chain Due Diligence Act (LkSG) in Germany, the Supply Chain Act in the Czech Republic, the Supply Chain Compliance and Due Diligence Act in Estonia, the French law on Duty of Care in France, and the Transparency Act in Norway have been passed mandating some degree of sustainability reporting (62). There are opportunities for more countries to pass similar laws or to sign onto LkSG. Additionally, certification schemes may be improved by creating a mechanism for independent, third-party auditing; increasing the resources invested in certification; promoting management interest in sustainability; and improving the business-consumer relationship (see section 7 for more details).

Conservation Areas

The persistence of illegal activities in conservation areas or protected areas highlights the need to understand the illegal trade and trafficking problem as one that requires a range of strategies; simply naming an area as protected land does not guarantee that illegal trade in that area will be eliminated. Nearly half of protected areas (PAs) around the globe experienced substantial deforestation and biodiversity loss in the late 1990s and early 2000s, largely because of lack of funding, poor management, and vulnerability to changing government priorities (63). In order to combat this trend, poor-performing conservation areas should be managed by locals, should receive investments from the global community, and should develop inventories of resident species in order to better understand the scope of the threat faced by illegal trade and biodiversity loss (63). If new protected areas are created, it is important that the right framework be applied since different types of protected areas - including strict PAs (SPAs), sustainable-use PAs (SUPAs), and Indigenous territories (ITs) - have different associated costs and benefits; while ITs are the most effective at reducing deforestation, other PAs have greater socio-economic benefits (64). Land conservation may be improved by pursuing Assisted Natural Regeneration (ANR) programs (65) and implementing Rural Environmental Registers (CARs) (66).

Section 4: Scientific Strategies

Effective policy making and policy enforcement relies on effective data collection and monitoring. As science improves, new methods of data collection and scientific strategies for combating illegal trade will become available. For this reason, legislation (and assigned monies) should be flexible, allowing agencies to invest in scientific research and capitalize on new developments.

Wildlife Identification

Wildlife laundering, the practice whereby illegal harvesting or capturing of wildlife is disguised as legal, is a major obstacle to enforcement agencies. To combat this practice, particularly prevalent in the illegal

songbird or passerine bird trade where birds marketed as bred in captivity are in fact captured from the wild, a range of identification strategies have been developed including isotope identification, DNA paternity tests, and marking systems. As a result of the different diets and environments of captive-bred animals, their tissues accumulate different isotopes of elements like carbon and nitrogen than birds raised in the wild (67). Analyzing the isotopes found in tissue samples of captive animals can therefore confirm whether or not the animals were bred in captivity or captured from the wild (68). Isotope analysis can also be used to determine the geographic origin of plants, enabling enforcement officials to confirm whether or not timber or other plant life was sourced from protected areas or through legal means (69). A database of expected isotope values for different tree and plant species in different regions should therefore be developed for comparison purposes so that isotope analysis can be effective at pinpointing the source location of tested timber and plant products (69). DNA tests have also been used to successfully trace the paternity of animals suspected to have been stolen from legal breeders (70) and identify the origins of animals or animal parts (71).

Standardizing electronic rings, chips, or other marking systems used to identify animals bred in captivity and to track wild animals between and within countries is essential for effective use of these tools (45). Sharing data about seizures, hotspots, and offenders and creating shared databases (45) for such information is also important to ensure effective trans-national cooperation.

Detection and Monitoring

In addition to identification technologies, it is important that tools exist for enforcement officials to monitor trafficking hotspots, track wild endangered animals, and collect data about trafficking generally. Physical electronic devices like radio frequency identification tags (RFIDs) or radio collars can be used to track the location of wild animals and provide real-time poaching alerts (72) as can acoustic traps (73) which transmit harsh sounds like gunshots or chain saws to enforcement offices. Border patrol agents may benefit from the services provided by wildlife detection dogs (74). Sharing data and establishing

wide-range military-style monitoring and communication systems (73) with other departments and state agencies may further improve the efficacy of anti-poaching efforts while satellite monitoring systems like GLAD-L (Global Land Analysis and Discovery - Landsat) and RADD (Radar for Detecting Deforestation) in addition to comprehensive geographic mapping databases like the MapBiomas Network (77) can help enforcement officers to observe and record hotspot areas (76).

Section 5: Public Awareness

Both local communities - especially those who might support the illegal trade intentionally or inadvertently - and people all around the world (consumers) need to be aware of the dangers associated with illegal trade and trafficking. Certification systems (see section 4 for more details) can help consumers make informed choices about the products they buy while education campaigns can help shift demand away from exotic products associated with endangered species. Because illegal practices like hunting may be motivated by cultural traditions (1) rather than purely mercenary motives, public education on the supply side is also important. To support public awareness in both countries that supply and countries that receive contraband, government agencies and policymakers need to recognize the importance of combating illegal trade and trafficking and communicate this urgency to the public.

Ultimately, public awareness should facilitate public and community engagement in anti-trafficking efforts, as explained in more detail in section 6.

The ultimate goal of public awareness should be two-fold. In the first place, public awareness should contribute to demand reduction. In the second place, public awareness should contribute to active public cooperation with and aid to enforcement bodies. Education and outreach techniques including exhibits, newsletters, public meetings, advertisements, and Internet campaigns have had some success in increasing sustainable behaviour, reducing poaching, and improving public support of and adherence to conservation laws (80). Media coverage of conservation issues is particularly important in shaping public response (86).

For education campaigns focused on the supply side, emphasizing how conservation and anti-poaching activities can benefit local communities can be an effective way to ensure that information is absorbed (81). Campaigns that seek to reduce demand for goods have been effective when they develop a strong relationship with the press, treat all informants equally, and work with potential suppliers of illegal goods - such as practitioners of traditional medicine - to improve understanding regarding medicinal uses of animal parts (89). It is important that education campaigns are culturally sensitive, avoiding both harmful stereotypes in their portrayal of the problems associated with the trade (82) and ecological imperialism in their description of pristine "wilderness" (83). Campaigns should also be careful to target their messages appropriately, as populations of different ages (87) and genders (88) may vary in their understanding of the illegal trade problem (87) and their sourcing of illegal goods (88).

One example of an education campaign focused on illegal trade is the UN's Wild for Life campaign. As part of this campaign, influencers on social media are asked to identify and post about their "kindred" endangered species. The campaign website includes instructions for others who want to join the social media campaign in addition to articles and interviews relating to current environmental issues, a virtual safari, and other interactive components, all of which aim to engage the public in a discussion about threatened species (84). The UN estimates that the campaign has reached over a billion people and engaged at least 10 million people on social media (85). Other social media campaigns have targeted influencers who own exotic animals or luxury goods, educating them about the illegal trade and encouraging them to use their platforms to promote responsible consumption (45). Tourists have also been a target of education campaigns. Signatories of the Travel and Tourism Declaration on Illegal Wildlife Trade have pledged to adopt a zero-tolerance policy towards the illegal wildlife trade, promote responsible tourism, train workers in the Travel and Tourism sector in the illegal trade, and target the benefits of sustainable tourism to local communities (90).

Section 6: Public Engagement

From community engagement to community management, NGO development, and coalition building, there are lots of ways to leverage grassroots power against the illegal wildlife trade. In Indonesia, tiger hunting was reduced by more than 75% and up to 80% of the tiger trafficking network was dismembered following WCU (Wildlife Crimes Unit) collaboration with civil society (91). While more active citizen involvement might include locals working in enforcement agencies or acting as informants, more informal opportunities for citizen engagement include fostering a close relationship with journalists and the community, having open discussions about important decisions, incorporating indigenous or local knowledge in enforcement efforts, and supporting the work of NGOs. Many community-based programs also involve strategies previously discussed including social strategies like health and education support, economic strategies like alternative income-generation programs, and public awareness programs.

It is critical in all approaches to ensure that public engagement remains community-based and that locals have a say in decision-making processes (92). A number of international commitments have made it clear that public awareness and engagement is a priority. Principle 10 of the Rio Declaration (1992) reads "Environmental issues are best handled with the participation of all concerned citizens, at the relevant level" (cited in 94). Principle 22 of the same document reads "Indigenous people and their communities and other local communities have a vital role in environmental management and development because of their knowledge and traditional practices. States should recognize and duly support their identity, culture, and interests and enable their effective participation in the achievement of sustainable development" (cited in 94). Article 44 of the WSSD Plan of Implementation (2002) expresses similar sentiments: "Biodiversity [...] is currently being lost at unprecedented rates due to human activities; this trend can only be reversed if the local people benefit from the conservation and sustainable use of biological diversity" (cited in 94). Despite the widespread recognition of the principle of public engagement in

existing policies, these principles have yet to be translated into meaningful efforts to engage local communities at every stage of decision-making in conservation projects around the globe.

Public Access in Decision-Making

Recognizing the importance of the community decision-making processes in the fight against illegal trade, the International Union for Conservation of Nature (IUCN) in collaboration with other organizations created an initiative called Local Communities: First Line of Defense against Illegal Wildlife Trade (FLoD) to understand local motivations for engaging in illegal activities and combat under-representation of community voices (93). The project found increasing community incentives for stewardship and increasing political will for reform to be the most effective methods of moving towards a more sustainable community management model (93).

Another example of a project focused on community engagement is "Projeto Tamar," a project to save Brazilian sea turtles from extinction. Part of the project consisted of teaching fishermen how to release turtles from fishing nets and resuscitate turtles caught in fishing lines in addition to supporting fishermen in earning money in other ways such as by oyster farming (95). The program was also widely successful in curbing the harvest of gravid females and eggs. The success of the program as a whole was largely due to the strong emphasis on community participation. Efforts to maximize community involvement included employing former egg poachers as patrolmen, educating locals though community festivals, supporting local schools, supporting health care institutions, developing alternative income-generation programs for people previously dependent on the sea turtle trade, and encouraging sustainable ecotourism (96).

Community-based Forest Management

Community-based forest management (CBFM) is a form of self-government in which local or Indigenous governments assume responsibility for managing forest resources and protecting forests from

deforestation and degradation. This conservation strategy directly engages and empowers communities, generates income for local communities, and reduces illegal trade (97).

Despite financial obstacles associated with CBFMs, it is possible for CBFMs to reduce poverty provided that they are paired with good governance, responsible development, and integrated management approaches (99). In order to be successful, CBFMs need national and international financial support and technical assistance (97). It is also important that governments - both local and international - commit time and resources to CBFMs and that participants are financially literate (98) and knowledgeable about forest resources (97). Efficient administrative systems are necessary to decrease entry barriers - like high initial costs associated with inventory, planning, and bureaucratic fees - and to combat obstructive regulations (97). Governments can also help CBFMs by offering guaranteed, preferential prices for harvested timber, the profits of which would fund schools, hospitals, and community products and help support the CBFM (97).

This is particularly important given the challenges that CBFMs have in securing a profit from sales given the lower prices and high quality goods offered by illegally harvested timber products (97). Roads and infrastructure, while they pose a threat to forests, may also help decrease transportation costs and support greater profit margins for CBFM timber sales (97).

CBFMs are also able to reduce illegal logging and increase forest area. A comparative analysis done in Ethiopia showed that forests managed cooperatively increased in area by 1.5% in the first two years of community management while forests not managed by an association decreased in size by 3.3% in the same period of time (100). Community-managed forests in the municipality of Felipe Carrillo Puerto in Quintana, Mexico also showed increasing forest sizes despite high population density even while a nearby protected area in Hopelchen, Campeche experienced deforestation (101). In Bali, India, CBFM initiatives not only protect against illegal logging and support local livelihoods but also protect forests from climate change by protecting rare species, increasing biodiversity, promoting carbon sequestration, and

controlling fires (102). This fact highlights the ability of CBFMs to provide a range of services and be flexible to community needs.

Public Reporting

Public reporting of suspected illegal activity is an easy way for community members to support enforcement officials. The "informal guardianship" or non-professional reporting and monitoring services provided by communities is most effective in rural areas with minimal enforcement capacity (107). Many officials rely heavily on information from public reports (104) which is why it is important to gather more information about public reporting systems and find ways in which they can be improved. One example of a public reporting system is Brazil's "Linha Verde" service, which provides a number, online chat service, assistance request form, and information service for people wishing to make complaints, suggestions, claims, or requests for information to IBAMA, Brazil's environmental protection agency (105). The service also receives reports on environmental crimes including wildlife and deforestation crimes (45). Reports from Linha Verde were used in a 2007 joint operation by IBAMA and "Rodovias Federais," the Federal Highway Police to seize illegally trafficking birds (106). Further research should be done on the impacts of Linha Verde and similar reporting systems (45).

Despite the potential of public reporting to support the work of enforcement agencies, significant challenges remain. Dependence on public reporting may be inefficient due to the inevitable uncertainty of reports (104). Interpretation of

reports may also be biased as enforcement officials may perceive reports involving foreign or commercial actors as more threatening irregardless of the actual threat implied by the report and the source of information received (104). In order for public reporting programs to be most effective, enforcement and conservation officials should be trained on how to perceive and minimize their own bias and evaluate evidence in an objective way (104). Other limits to effective response based on reports received include

limited funding, mandatory adherence to an organizational agenda that may not prioritize action on a certain species, and lack of information regarding critical species (104).

Public Recruitment

Establishing networks of informants among local residents can improve enforcement. Local communities often have better access to information regarding who is poaching and where poaching is happening - essential information that is difficult for enforcement officials to obtain in other ways (106). Since informant networks will be most effective where people feel the strongest connection to wildlife (106), public education is an important prerequisite. Safe and secure anonymous reporting systems are also necessary for effective informant networks (106). Citizen informants should always be supported by well-armed enforcement agents, especially in areas where the illegal wildlife trade is being carried out by militarized "outsiders" to the community (106).

Enforcement agents, especially when heavily militarized, are most effective when their troops are supported by community recruits in the form of wildlife patrols (107). It is important that militarized patrol units protect communities as well as wildlife. To this end, cooperation with locals is essential (107). Community-based military conservation (CBMC), an older strategy that relies on communities to enforce anti-poaching laws, has proved effective in Zimbabwe (the Communal Areas Management Plan for Indigenous Resources) and Zambia (the Administrative Management Design Program) although it has also been criticized for increasing government surveillance control of land management (107). A recent fusion of CBMC with community policing has been evident in projects like the Tsavo Trust's Stabilization through Conservation (StabilCon) program that recruits and trains anti-poaching officers from the local community (107). Recruiting locals as informants and patrolmen may also provide access to Traditional Ecological knowledge (TEK) systems, further enhancing enforcement capacity (111).

Non-Governmental Organizations

Civil society can also aid enforcement agencies through participation in and co-operation with non-governmental organizations. NGOs are important because they can fill gaps left by government enforcement agencies; in carrying out independent forest monitoring (IFM), for example, NGOs can provide additional security to threatened animals and wildlife, though this approach relies heavily on funding, clear advocacy strategies, and good relationships with the government in order to be effective (109). Among NGOs working to protect animals specifically, there is evidence to suggest that NGOs who prioritize helping both individual animals and animal populations as a whole are most effective (110).

One obstacle to successful NGO operations is restrictive legislative structures. Because many legal systems in the Global South retain portions from colonial legal systems, laws governing state agencies may not permit significant collaboration with NGOs (111). For example, in Cameroon, only state agencies - not communities or NGOS - can bring cases regarding illegal trade to the state prosecutor (111). Even so, local NGOs can engage in collaborative law enforcement, working together with enforcement agencies and judiciaries to prosecute criminals (111).

Another important role of NGOs is identifying human rights abuses associated with the illegal wildlife trade and acting to reduce these abuses (113). Two prominent NGOs that have performed this function include Human Rights Watch and Amnesty International, both of whom have reported, beginning in 2021 and 2019 respectively, forced evictions from supposedly protected areas and persecution of activists fighting the illegal trade (113).

Partnerships and Coalitions

Partnerships and coalitions are essential for states and organizations trying to combat illegal trade and trafficking (111). Because the illegal trade can take revenues away from the government, decreasing the funds available to state agencies, is especially important that governments have access to shared networks

(111). The importance of partnerships was emphasized by the Declaration produced by the 2018 London Conference on the Illegal Wildlife Trade, which pledged support to countries seeking to build capacity in anti-trafficking departments through joint international enforcement operations and the provision of equipment and training; encouraged the creation of partnerships between governments, local communities, private sector industries, NGOs, and academia; and recommended increased cross-border cooperation through regional and multilateral agreements (112). In recent years, increased intelligence sharing and collaboration in addition to specialized training of agents in different countries by INTERPOL have improved INTERPOL operations, though coordination efforts remain limited in scale and hampered by poor governance, lack of consumer awareness, and limited finances (115). An international donor system should be established to finance conservation efforts and greater collaboration between states should be facilitated by the UN (115).

On a national level, co-operation between actors is also essential. Because wildlife trafficking is often not a priority for regional courts, strong evidence and comprehensive knowledge of laws and regulations are needed to prosecute cases (111). Co-operation between enforcement agencies, judiciaries, conservation offices, and NGOs can ensure that prosecutions are successful (111).

Section 7: Other Voices

This section includes information gathered from interviews with Dr. Elizabeth Underwood, Director of Environmental Paper Network - North America and Amy Clark Eagle of the Forest Stewardship Certification.

The reports that follow are based on notes taken during conversations with the above individuals, to whom this author extends their greatest thanks for their time and insights. Any inaccuracies contained in the following pages is entirely the fault of this author and should not be attributed to the above

individuals. The articles that follow are based almost entirely on information provided by the above individuals but the particular wording in all cases - except when otherwise indicated - is the creation of this author and should not be considered - again, unless otherwise indicated - as direct quotation. This author also accepts full responsibility for any errors made in translating the interviewees' oral communications into written prose.

Assessing opportunities for consumers, NGOs, governments, and businesses to fight deforestation

Based on a conversation with Dr. Elizabeth Underwood, Director of Environmental Paper Network - North America. A global network NGO with working groups on four continents, EPN works on many issues including: paper lifecycle assessments; paper recycling and reduction policies; and monoculture planting, human rights abuses, and deforestation associated with the pulp and paper industry. The organization sends regular newsletters to over 15,000 e-mail addresses and has about 750 subscribers.

The European Deforestation Regulation (EUDR) is scheduled to go into effect in December 2025. It will mandate that harvesters logging wood in Europe or importing wood into Europe provide proof that no deforestation is associated with their products. Companies dealing in cattle, rubber, cocoa, palm oil, soy, wood, and coffee, industries closely associated with deforesting valuable and in many cases, old-growth, forests will also have to prove that their products were harvested sustainably.

At least two countries - both in Africa - have mechanisms and legislation in place ready to comply with the EUDR's planned implementation date in December 2025. Creating international legislation like the EUDR is important because it can lead to the implementation of additional legislation with goals of environmental sustainability. Unfortunately, this important legislation encountered much opposition. The United States under the Biden administration, for example, opposed the policy, ostensibly out of concern for possible harm done to the paper and forest industries through it.

EPN has amplified the voices of industries in support of the EUDR and against amendments,

supporting advocacy on both a national and international scale. Numerous NGOs were active in supporting the passage of EUDR legislation through leadership within the NGO sector, policy negotiations, and working with private industries. One of the main obstacles that NGOs and citizens encounter when advocating forward-thinking policy like the EUDR is lobbying from private sector businesses and industry associations. To combat this, it is essential that governments require transparency in all of their operations and include civilian and environmental constituency groups at the negotiating table.

There is the potential for more policies like the EUDR. Government legislation is one way to change business practices, but this is not the only mechanism that can influence sustainability; it is possible - and advisable - to work on changing policy and business processes associated with import/export commodities by fostering more intimate consumer-business relations. Responsible business practices and ethical consumerism as well as government policies will ensure that businesses don't practice deforestation.

Consumers are already pushing businesses to be more responsible. Kimberly Clark and Georgia-Pacific have both promised not to harvest or source materials from endangered areas. Toilet paper, often sourced from invaluable hardwood or old-growth forests, is consequently associated with a reduction in biodiversity and carbon sequestration capacity. As a response to consumer pressures, Kimberly Clark has pledged not to destroy ancient hard growth forests for toilet paper. The paper company Mohawk uses 100% recycled material in its products. New Leaf production is also doing real work to transition to sustainable paper alternatives.

Sustainable choices can benefit both consumers and businesses - and can happen independent from governments. In the '80s, for example, tuna fish companies like Sunkist and Bumblebee introduced dolphin-safe labels in response to growing consumer demand about the health and safety of dolphin

¹ The NGO Fern played a key role in getting the EUDR adopted, though Fern remains critical of certain aspects of the EUDR. Statements, analyses, and press releases are available at Fern's website www.fern.org.

populations threatened by tuna nets. These companies - as well as others with the label - sold more tuna fish at higher prices compared to companies that did not have a dolphin-safe label.

Of course, consumers should not rely entirely on businesses to self-regulate. Greenwashing remains a real problem, as companies seek to capitalize on consumer demand for sustainability with changes that are only skin-deep. This is where NGOs have an important role to play in watching companies and alerting consumers to unethical behaviour. EPN has performed this role frequently, reporting on the perfidy of companies within the biomass industry whose production of unsustainable wood pellets is marketed as "green energy." EPN, like many other NGOs, views the biomass industry as harmful and unsustainable. Biomass industries frequently log old-growth forests and use clear-cutting practices to harvest wood in mass production and at an unsustainable rate. Additionally, they are not required to report the emissions used or the impact of the loss of carbon sequestration caused by their business practices.

NGOs like the EPN fight biomass by attending climate conferences like the UNFCCC Conference of the Parties, or COPs, and Climate Week in NYC to spread awareness about company malfeasance. NGOs can also educate government leaders directly to hold companies accountable. To do this, EPN has different working groups around the world including groups in South America and Indonesia, areas where exploitation of natural resources is especially harmful. These working groups collaborate with different communities to amplify local voices. They also provide financial resources and important services to responsible communities.

To push for more sustainable practices in America, EPN has advanced policies to reduce paper demand. Three policies currently being advocated for by EPN would cumulatively act to save 102 billion sheets of paper annually. These policies attack "mandated government waste," a term used to describe documents that the United States requires be printed in paper form - not sent electronically. Examples of "mandated government waste" include superfluous pharmaceutical prescription information sent to pharmacists – not patient-facing – who have reported a preference of the electronic format. Similar

electronic-delivery alternatives are requested in the healthcare and financial sectors. EPN's policies would eliminate the requirement for pharmaceutical information to be sent in paper form, with electronic delivery being an alternative form to receive the communications, and would also give individuals the option to choose electronic or paper copies for their own health and financial forms.

The Ins and Outs of Certification: Assessing Opportunities to Shift Consumer Behaviour

Based on a conversation with Amy Clark Eagle, Director of Science and Certification at the Forest Stewardship Council (FSC) US, the pre-eminent global forest certification organization. The FSC label recognizes forests that are managed responsibly and allows consumers to support sustainable management.

The main objective of any certification scheme is to identify and recognize companies that are engaging in sustainable management and to communicate this information to consumers through the use of logos or labels in order to impact consumer purchases. The main obstacles associated with certification schemes are the cost of certification, the fact that value of natural ecosystems is not always perceived, and lack of understanding on the part of consumers of what certification really means.

To be truly effective, it is also necessary that the company be committed to the certification process. The fact that companies choose to be evaluated by a third party already indicates some degree of commitment to sustainability. Making certification mandatory for all companies would be a mistake because it would remove this proof of commitment on the part of companies. There is not a real role for the legal system when it comes to certification since the real power of certification comes from the fact that it is voluntary.

The fact that auditors are paid by the company they certify does introduce a potential for conflict of interest in poorly structured certification systems. This risk can and has been mitigated by having auditors also be audited, a service provided by organizations like Auditing Services International (ASI). Making sure that auditors are not regularly sent to certify the same area also minimizes the risk of having an

auditor develop a relationship with the businesses they are auditing. Having a pooled fund that all companies in the process of certification pay into could potentially further reduce the financial conflict of interest associated with certification; instead of being paid directly by the company they are certified, auditors would be paid out of this fund. However, such a system would probably be very complex and take too much time, effort, and money to establish.

There is evidence to suggest that consumers respond positively to certification. The electronic shopping service Amazon has an initiative in which they identify products as Climate Pledge Friendly. A product receives a Climate Pledge Friendly badge when it has been evaluated by Amazon to be climate friendly or to have received sustainability certification from a reliable organization. When a product has a badge, there is a 12% increase in sales compared to products that don't have the badge. Additionally, consumers who purchase a product with the badge are more likely to buy other products that have the badge.

As political climates in the US and elsewhere turn against climate action, the work that certification companies do becomes even more important. There is the chance that the US will see a decline in legal requirements for companies regarding sustainability and environmental standards. Certification standards of independent organizations like FSC will not, however, become less rigorous. This means that responsible companies will increasingly depend on certification to prove their commitment to sustainability and that consumers will need certification companies to tell them which companies are meeting baseline environmental standards. The FSC is and will remain trusted above governments, companies, and other environmental certifications.

The FSC is always updating its standards based on inputs from stakeholders and other metrics. The level of rigour of the label is aligned with the expectations of shareholders. This means that strong international legislation - like the recently proposed European Deforestation Regulation (EUDR) - could help the FSC to adjust its definition of forest cover and forest decline. The three pillars of sustainability - social, environmental, and economic - can also be engaged at global conventions and COP conferences.

The FSC works with partner organizations to accomplish its other goals which include supporting responsible harvesting, conservation, and restoration of forests. FSC working groups collaborate with local partners on these projects while sharing and receiving information from larger partner organizations. The FSC also partners with other organizations to identify wood products. The organization World Forest ID provides FSC with a library of wood samples that FSC can use to identify the location of wood in the products it certifies, confirming whether or not the wood was harvested illegally or unsustainably.

Section 8: Recommendations

This section includes a summary of sections one through seven in the form of recommendations for a treaty on sustainable supply systems. These recommendations should not be considered definitive. They are an application of the ideas discussed in previous sections and do not necessarily reflect the opinion of this author, much less any greater consensus. Nevertheless, these points are important to consider when creating a treaty.

Recommendations Derived from Section 1: Economic Strategies

- 1. The benefits of a treaty need to be targeted to local and indigenous communities and must serve to alleviate poverty in those communities.
- The treaty must consider power relations between states and ensure equity in international relations.
- 3. The treaty must be flexible enough to allow implementation on the national or local level to suit the needs of the community. Developing countries may need to invest more resources into education efforts or social programs before implementation of sustainable supply chains or certification efforts can be successful.
- 4. Treaty development and negotiation should engage local communities and represent the needs of these communities. Deliberative approaches in which all stakeholders - including local communities - may help negotiators make equitable tradeoffs when considering how to define sustainable harvesting, sustainable development, conservation areas, and other relevant terms.
- The treaty must ensure that a sustainable way of life is protected for local and indigenous communities and that these communities are protected from exploitation by industries and governments.
- 6. The treaty should consider how alternative-income programs can reduce illegal activities.
- 7. The treaty must be supported by reliable and sufficient funds.
- Developed countries must give the funds necessary for carrying out treaty provisions to developing countries.

Recommendations Derived from Section 2: Social Strategies

 The treaty should recognize that strong political and social institutions - including healthcare, education, and access to basic goods and services - are necessary in order to combat the illegal trade effectively.

- 2. Basic health and social services should be affordable and available to all people especially indigenous communities living sustainably on the land as part of the treaty.
- Owners or directors of illegal business and operations should never be the only source of healthcare for people in a community.
- 4. Provisions in the treaty should require that any new development projects be assessed for potential harm to ecosystems and wildlife and for their potential, in the case of roads and other infrastructure, to facilitate illegal trade and trafficking. Development projects should only be permitted to move forward if they are really in the best interest of local communities and ecosystems.

Recommendations Derived from Section 3: Legislative Strategies

- 1. This treaty needs to consider previous legislation and work to fill the gaps left by this legislation.
- 2. This treaty needs to consider how it can be enforceable at all levels of government.
- Enforcement mechanisms for provisions including freezing of assets and extradition should be incorporated into the treaty.
- 4. The treaty should detail how enforcement of provisions and anti-poaching activities may be coordinated across state lines.
- 5. The treaty should mandate regular conferences between signatories to further refine provisions and inter-regional implementation efforts.
- The treaty should consider international patterns of commerce and consumption and seek to
 reduce demand for products like soybeans and other agricultural goods that are closely tied to
 deforestation.
- 7. Enforcement mechanisms for provisions including freezing of assets and extradition should be incorporated into the treaty.

- The treaty should include special provisions governing species not covered by CITES and forest resources.
- 9. The treaty should include provisions targeting illegal deforestation specifically.
- 10. The treaty should include provisions mandating that signatory states implement legislation on a national level that clearly defines wildlife trafficking as a crime and differentiates punishments for different offenders of illegal trafficking crimes.
- 11. The treaty should include guidelines for re-release of seized wildlife.
- 12. The treaty should secure life insurance for anti-poaching enforcement agents.
- 13. The treaty should include provisions to fight corruption and improve transparency in legislative and enforcement bodies.
- 14. The treaty should establish an international anti-corruption body or include provisions to support a third-party anti-corruption organization that would help to coordinate anti-corruption efforts related to the other provisions of the treaty.
- 15. The treaty should establish a reporting system for compliance issues and corruption issues associated with the illegal trade.
- 16. The treaty should require nations to submit data into a single integrated, publicly accessible data management system.
- 17. The treaty should allocate resources to increase enforcement capacity, training, and equipment.
- 18. The treaty should include provisions mandating relevant training for judicial, legislative, and executive employees.
- 19. The treaty should consider the potential for hotspot policing, community policing, and other cost-effective policing strategies to improve enforcement.
- 20. The treaty should include provisions to prevent human rights abuses that might result from enforcement activities.
- 21. The treaty should include provisions for independent, third-party auditing in all sectors.
- 22. The treaty should reserve resources to support certification processes.

- 23. The treaty should reserve resources to fund protected areas.
- 24. The treaty should promote local management of protected areas.
- 25. The treaty should promote increased reporting and documentation of species biodiversity in global ecosystems.

Recommendations Derived from Section 4: Scientific Strategies

- 1. The treaty should allocate resources to fund ethical scientific research relevant to wildlife, illegal trafficking, certification, and sustainable supply systems operations management.
- 2. The treaty should be flexible to allow for future improvements in technology while recognizing the limits of current technologies.
- 3. The treaty should include provisions for the establishment of a comprehensive library of wood isotope samples.
- 4. The treaty should create a standardized system of rings, tags, or chips to identify animals legally bred in captivity.
- 5. The treaty should seek to eliminate captive breeding of all animals.
- 6. The treaty should include provisions for the development of an integrated international system of animal tracking and wildlife monitoring.
- 7. The treaty should establish shared databases for information useful to enforcement agencies including data on illegal wildlife trade seizures, hotspots, and offenders.

Recommendations Derived from Section 5: Public Awareness Strategies

- 1. The treaty should consider how cultural factors might influence implementation of the treaty at the local level.
- 2. The treaty should allocate resources for public awareness initiatives and efforts to inform stakeholders and the general public about the treaty and its provisions.

- The treaty should consider how government agencies and policymakers can best shape dialogue surrounding the illegal trade and effectively communicate the urgency of combating the illegal trade.
- 4. The treaty should consider how governments and enforcement agencies can work with potential suppliers of illegal goods - such as practitioners of traditional medicine - to reduce the illegal trade.
- 5. The treaty should consider strategies for combating the online illegal wildlife trade.
- 6. The treaty should consider how social media can be leveraged to combat the illegal wildlife trade.
- 7. The treaty should consider how to engage consumers in education efforts.

Recommendations Derived from Section 6: Public Engagement Strategies

- The treaty should include provisions to secure a place for Indigenous and local communities in decision-making processes.
- 2. The treaty should consider how effective collaboration with NGOs may be achieved.
- 3. The treaty should include provisions to support NGOs.
- 4. The treaty should support and include provisions relating to community management practices.
- 5. The treaty should consider how members of civil society can safely be involved in enforcement efforts as informants and enforcement agents.
- 6. The treaty should include provisions to protect journalists.
- 7. The treaty should consider how indigenous knowledge can best be incorporated in treaty provisions and be protected by the treaty.
- 8. The treaty should include incentives for responsible stewardship of natural resources and wildlife.
- The creation and implementation of the treaty should be complemented by efforts to increase political will for environmental legislation.
- 10. The treaty should allocate resources to support the creation of community-based forest management (CBFM) systems.

- 11. The treaty should create bodies through which fledgling CBFMs can obtain guidance and support.
- 12. The treaty should promote training for enforcement officers on how to best use information obtained from public reporting services.
- 13. The treaty should promote the dissemination of information among enforcement officers regarding critical species.
- 14. The treaty should seek to minimize government abuse of enhanced community surveillance that may result from treaty provisions.
- 15. The treaty should include provisions to protect people from forced evictions from protected areas.
- 16. The treaty should include provisions to protect peaceful activists.
- 17. An international donor system should be established to finance conservation efforts.
- 18. The UN should facilitate greater collaboration between states regarding implementation of the provisions of this treaty.

Recommendations Derived from Section 7: Other Voices

The points made in section seven relevant to the treaty are generally covered by recommendations already made above.

Section 9: References

1. Miyamoto, M. (2020). "Poverty reduction saves forests sustainably: Lessons for deforestation policies." *World Development*, 127. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.worlddev.2019.104746. See also the sources cited by (2). For research regarding whether increasing conservation plots might lead to increased rural poverty, see Anagnostou, M., Moreto, W.D., Gardner, C.J., Doberstein, B. (2021). "Poverty, pandemics, and wildlife crime." *Conservation & Society*, 19(4), 294-306. DOI: 10.4103ics os 193 20.

- 2. Duffy, R., St John, F.A.V., Büscher, B., Brockington, D. (2015). "Toward a new understanding of the links between poverty and illegal wildlife hunting." *Conservation Biology, 30*(1). doi: 10.1111/cobi.12622.
- 4. Rodrigues, D. L., Silva, D.N. (2023). "Poverty in the Brazilian Amazon and the challenges for development." *Cadernos de Saúde Pública, 39*(10). doi: 10.1590/0102-311XEN100223. See also (1).
- 5. United Nations Environment Programme. (2020, February 17). Three ways the United Nations Environment Programme works to address illegal trade in wildlife.

https://www.unep.org/news-and-stories/story/three-ways-united-nations-environment-programme-works-a ddress-illegal-trade

- 6. Amazon Cooperation Treaty Organization. About Us: ACTO. https://otca.org/en/about-us/
- 7. Instituto Brasileiro do Meio Ambiente e dos Recursos Naturais Renováveis. *Galeria*. https://www.ibama.gov.br/component/joomgallery/?Itemid=1593. This link contains an image gallery maintained by IBAMA whose images are free to use with acknowledgement. Individual photographers and image information is included in the image captions throughout the report.
- 8. Amazon Cooperation Treaty Organization. (2023, October 6). *Project combines income generation in traditional communities with recovery of degraded areas in the Brazilian Amazon*.

 https://aguasamazonicas.otca.org/project-combines-income-generation-in-traditional-communities-with-recovery-of-degraded-areas-in-the-brazilian-amazon/?lang=en
- 9. World Without Poverty: Brazil Learning Initiative. (2017). Environmental conservation support program BOLSA VERDE (GREEN GRANT) fact sheet.

https://wwp.org.br/wp-content/uploads/02.-Bolsa-Verde-Program-Sheet.pdf

- 10. Wong, P.Y., Kuralbayeva, K., Anderson, L.O., Pessoa, A.M., Harding, T. (2023). *Individual pay for collective performance and deforestation: Evidence from Brazil* (CGR Working Paper No. 110). Centre for Globalisation Research. https://cgr.sbm.qmul.ac.uk/CGRWP110.pdf.
- 11. Ortiz, N.S. (2023). Gobernanza regional del agua en la cuenca Amazónica: Proyecto cuenca Amazónica OTCA. Pontificia Universidad Javeriana.

https://repository.javeriana.edu.co/bitstream/handle/10554/65705/TG.%20Saavedra%20Nicol%c3%a1s..p df?sequence=2&isAllowed=y

12. United Nations ECLAC Non-contributory social protection programmes database Latin America and the Caribbean. *Bolsa Verde Programme (2011-)*.

https://dds.cepal.org/bpsnc/programme?id=60#:~:text=This%20programme%20aims%20to%20promote,t he%20recipients%20into%20environmental%2C%20social%2C.

- 13. Balaine, L., Gallai, N., Del Corso, J-P., Kephaliacos, C. (2020). "Trading off environmental goods for compensations: Insights from traditional and deliberative valuation methods in the Ecuadorian Amazon." *Ecosystem Services*, *43*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecoser.2020.101110.
- 14. Enetjäm, A., Cole, S., Kniivilä, M., Hårklau, S.E., Hasselström, L., Sigurdson, T., Lindberg, J. (2015). *Environmental compensation: Key conditions for increased and cost effective application*. Nordon. https://dx.doi.org/10.6027/TN2015-572.
- 15. Tarras-Wahlberg, H., Cronjé, F., Reyneke, S., Sweet, S. (2017). "Meeting local community needs: The cases of iron ore mining in Sweden and South Africa. *The Extractive Industries and Society, 4*(3), 652-660. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.exis.2017.05.002.
- 16. Kleinnijenhuis, A.M. (2024, November 13). *Why it's in rich nations' interests to fund climate finance*. Nature. https://www.nature.com/articles/d41586-024-03735-1.

17. Diab, K. (2024, November 23). *COP29: Complex Article 6 rules pave way to unruly carbon markets*. Carbon Market Watch.

https://carbonmarketwatch.org/2024/11/23/cop29-complex-article-6-rules-pave-way-to-unruly-carbon-markets/

- 18. Verra. (2024, October 30). *ICAO approves Verra's VCS program for CORSIA eligibility*. https://verra.org/icao-approves-verras-vcs-program-for-corsia-eligibility/
- 19. Juhasz, A. (2014, March 1). *Opinion: Why oil drilling in Ecuador is 'ticking time bomb' for planet*. CNN. https://www.cnn.com/2014/02/28/opinion/ecuador-rainforest-oil-exploration/index.html
- 20. Abdenur, A., Ferguson, B., de Carvalho, I.S, Risso, M., Muggar, R. (2020). *Environmental crime in the Amazon Basin: A typology for research, policy, and action* (Strategic Paper 47). Igrapé Institute. https://igarape.org.br/wp-content/uploads/2020/08/2020-08-19-AE-47_Environmental-Crime-Typology.pdf
- 21. Ranjan, R. (2024). "Balancing greenwashing risks and forest carbon sequestration benefits: A simulation model linking formal and voluntary carbon markets." *Forest Policy and Economics, 168*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.forpol.2024.103317.
- 22. International Criminal Police Organisation Environmental Crime Programme. (2013). *Guide to Carbon Trading Crime*. INTERPOL.

 $https://global initiative.net/wp-content/uploads/2017/12/EUROPOL-Guide-to-Carbon-Trading-Crime-201\\ 3.pdf$

23. Andreoni, M. (2024, October 7). *An 'elegant' idea could pay billions to protect trees*. The New York Times. https://www.nytimes.com/2024/10/03/climate/brazil-climate-fund-trees.html

24. Moutinho, S. (2021). *Health in the Amazon: Local communities protect the rainforest, but lack adequate healthcare.* Nature Medicine.

https://www.nature.com/immersive/d41591-022-00026-y/index.html.

- 25. Rodrigues, D.L., Silva, D.N. (2023). "Poverty in the Brazilian Amazon and the challenges for development. *Cadernos de Saúde Pública, 39*(10). doi: 10.1590/0102-311XEN100223
- 26. Sangkachai, N., Wiratsudakul, A., Randolph, D.G., Whittaker, M., George, A., Nielsen, M.R., Hogarth, N., Pfeiffer, D.U., Smith-Hall, C., Nameer, P.O., Hassan, L., Talukdar, G., Lee, T.M., Mathur, V.B., Rwego, I.B., Compton, J., Mispiratceguy, M., Shi, J., Fine, A.E. ... Suwanpakdee, S. (2025). "Advancing green recovery: Integrating one health in sustainable wildlife management in the Asia-Pacific Indigenous People and Local Communities." *One Health, 20*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.onehlt.2025.100969.
- 27. Jones, I.J., MacDonald, A.J., Hopkins, S.R., Lund, A.J., Liu, Z.Y., Fawzi, N.I., Purba, M.P., Fankhauser, K., Chamberlin, A.J., Nirmala, M., Blundell, A.G., Emerson, A., Jennings, J., Gaffikin, L., Barry, M., Lopez-Carr, D., Webb, K., De Leo, G.A., Sokolow, S.H. (2020). "Improving rural health care reduces illegal logging and conserves carbon in a tropical forest." *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 117(45), 28515-28524. doi: 10.1073/pnas.2009240117.
- 28. Mapulanga, A.M., Naito, H. (2019). "Effect of deforestation on access to clean drinking water." *PNAS*, *116*(17), 8249-8254. doi/10.1073/pnas.1814970116.
- 29. Massachusetts Institute of Technology. *Project Amazonia: Solutions Indigenous Health Care (OPNAH)*.

https://web.mit.edu/12.000/www/m2006/final/solutions/sols_ind_hlt.html#:~:text=Project%20Amazonia %20recommends%20setting%20up,humanitarian%20healthcare%20and%20health%20education

30. Operação Amazônia Nativa. (2020). Technical report about the vulnerability of the Xavante people to the Covid-19 pandemic. OPAN.

https://amazonianativa.org.br/wp-content/uploads/2020/06/OPAN TR Xavantes-EN-20200602.pdf

31. Deutsche Gesellschaft für Internationale Zusammenarbeit (GIZ) GmbH. (2022). *Improving health care provision for indigenous people in the Amazon region of Peru*. GIZ.

https://www.giz.de/en/worldwide/109082.html

- 32. Prist, P.R., Sangermano, F., Bailey, A., Bugni, V., Villalobos-Segura, M., Pimiento-Quiroga, N., Daszak, P., Zambrana-Torrelio, C. (2023). "Protecting Brazilian Amazon Indigenous territories reduces atmospheric particulates and avoids associated health impacts and costs." *Communications Earth & Environment, 4.* https://doi.org/10.1038/s43247-023-00704-w.
- 33. Rush, E.R., Dale, E., Aguirre, A.A. (2021). "Illegal wildlife trade and emerging infectious diseases: pervasive impacts to species, ecosystems and human health." *Animals (Basel), 11*(6). doi: 10.3390/ani11061821.
- 34. Karesh, W.B., Cook, R.A., Bennett, E.L., Newcomb, J. (2005). "Wildlife trade and global disease emergence." *Emerging Infectious Diseases*, *11*(7), 1000-1002. doi: 10.3201/eid1107.050194.
- 35. Johannessen, E.V. (2009). Schools in the rainforest: Innovative indigenous education in the Amazon. Rainforest Foundation Norway.

https://dv719tgmsuwvb.cloudfront.net/documents/Schools-in-the-rainforest-1.pdf

36. Operation Day's Work. *About ODW: Youth solidarity development*. ODW. https://www.od.no/odw/about-od

37. Amazon Frontlines. *Amazon Indigenous Health Route* [jpg]. Hivos.

https://hivos.org/assets/2021/04/Amazon-Indigenous-Health-Route.jpg. This photograph was retrieved from the following link: https://hivos.org/program/amazon-indigenous-health-route/.

38. Savoldi, A., Jr. (2002, September 22). Road network spreads 'arteries of destruction' across 41% of Brazilian Amazon. Mongabay.

https://news.mongabay.com/2022/09/road-network-spreads-arteries-of-destruction-across-41-of-brazilian-amazon/

39. Imazon. (2022, August 26). Estradas cortam ou se aproximan de 41% da área de floresta na Amazônia, mostra mapeamento inédito.

https://imazon.org.br/imprensa/estradas-cortam-ou-se-aproximam-de-41-da-area-de-floresta-na-amazonia-mostra-mapeamento-inedito

40. Frohn, R.C., Dale, V.H., Jimenez, B.D. (1990). *Colonization, road development and deforestation in the Brazilian Amazon Basin of Rondonia* (Environmental Sciences Division Publication No. 3394). Oak Ridge National Laboratory.

https://www.researchgate.net/publication/236539415_Colonization_road_development_and_deforestation_in_the_Brazilian_Amazon_Basin_of_Rondonia

- 41. Barrientos, R., Ascensão, F., D'Amico, M., Grilo, C., Pereira, H.M. (2021). "The lost road: Do transportation networks imperil wildlife population persistence?" *Perspectives in Ecology and Conservation*, 19(4), 411-416. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pecon.2021.07.004.
- 42. Schaeffer, R., Barrantes, R., Klautau, A., Malky, A., Fiorini, A.C.O., Calisto, A.M.D., Abelem, A., Simmons, C., Chermont, L., Okamura, M., Arteaga, M., Flores, O. L.H., Delgado, R., Soria, R. (2023). *Policy brief: A New Infrastructure for the Amazon.* The Amazon We Want: Science Panel for the Amazon. https://www.theamazonwewant.org/wp-content/uploads/2023/12/PB-Infraestructure-EN-nov23.pdf

43. Photo [in graphics version of this report] obtained from: Stroud, A. (2024, February 27). *Deeper Dive:* Fighting wildlife crime in West Africa. Born Free USA.

https://www.bornfreeusa.org/2024/02/27/deeper-dive-fighting-wildlife-crime-in-west-africa/

- 44. Petrossian, G.A., Elwin, A., Sosnowski, M., Nunphong, T., Chiang, H., Riungu, J.K., D'Cruz, N. (2024). "A synthesis of wild animal-related trade laws in some of the world's most biodiverse countries." *Journal of Environmental Management, 354*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jenvman.2024.120141.
- 45. Charity, S., Ferreira, J.M. (2020). *Wildlife Trafficking in Brazil*. TRAFFIC, USAID, IUCN. https://www.traffic.org/site/assets/files/13031/brazil_wildlife_trafficking_assessment.pdf
- 46. Cattle Supply Chains and Deforestation of the Amazon: Statement before the Senate Committee on Finance. (2023) (Testimony of Ryan C. Berg).

https://csis-website-prod.s3.amazonaws.com/s3fs-public/2023-06/ts230622_Berg_Cattle_Amazon.pdf?VersionId=RROGy4hDFIRaNu7eHKio1lUnrrB9t6QN.

- 47. Garmestani, A., Ruhl, J.B., Chaffin, B.C., Craig, R.K., van Rijswick, H.F.M.W, Angeler, D.G., FOlke, C., Gunderson, L., Twidwell, D., Allen, C.R. (2019). "Untapped capacity for resilience in environmental law." *PNAS*, 116(40), 198999-19904. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1906247116.
- 48. Spencer, K.L, Deere, N.J., Aini, M., Avriandy, R., Campbell-Smith, G., Cheyne, S.M., Gaveau, D.L.A., Humle, T., Hutabarat, J., Loken, B., Macdonald, D.W., Marshall, A.J., Morgans, C., Rayadin, Y., Sanchez, K.L., Spehar, S., Suanto, Sugardjito, J., Wittmer, H.U. ... Struebig, M.J. (2023). "Implications of large-scale infrastructure development for biodiversity in Indonesian Borneo." *Science of the Total Environment*, 866. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2022.161075.
- 49. InSight Crime, Igarapé Institute. (2024). *Stolen Amazon: The Roots of Environmental Crime in Bolivia*.

https://igarape.org.br/wp-content/uploads/2024/05/SC EN Stolen-Amazon InsightCrime-Bolivia.pdf

- 50. Bandura, R., McKeown, S. (2020). Sustainable Infrastructure in the Amazon: Connecting

 Environmental Protection with Governance, Security, and Economic Development (A report of the CSIS

 Project on Prosperity and Development). Center for Strategic and International Studies.

 https://csis-website-prod.s3.amazonaws.com/s3fs-public/publication/201022_Bandura_Sustainable%20In

 frastructure_Amazon.pdf
- 51. Kaur, H., Singh, K., Kaur, A. (2024). "Corruption and environmental degradation: Challenges and solutions for effective climate action." *Modern Concepts and Practices of Climate Finance*. DOI: 10.4018/979-8-3693-2117-1.ch013.
- 52. Malca, C.G., Cárdenas, C. (2022). *Community forestry and reducing corruption: Perspectives from the Peruvian Amazon*. Bergen: u4 Anti-Corruption Resource Center, Chr. Michelsen Institute (TNRC Publication 2022:3).

https://www.u4.no/publications/community-forestry-and-reducing-corruption-perspectives-from-the-peruvian-amazon

- 53. White, R. (2013). "Environmental crime and problem-solving courts." *Crime, Law and Social Change, 59,* 267-278. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10611-013-9414-5.
- 54. United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime. (2022, January). *E4J University Module Series: WIldlife Crime; Module 5: Sustainable livelihoods and community engagement.*https://www.unodc.org/e4j/en/wildlife-crime/module-5/key-issues/impact-of-enforcement-based-approach
- 55. Global Wildlife Program. *Analysis of International Funding to Tackle Illegal Wildlife Trade* (Case study repository). https://www.appsolutelydigital.com/WildLife/casestudies.html. The case studies referenced were particularly located in the Law enforcement (LE) category. For more case studies, see:

es-to-wildlife-trafficking-on-iplcs.html.

Mandisodza, R., Ngwenya, N., Kavhu, B., Gandiwa, E., Muposhi, V. *Case Studies*. The Oxford Martin Programme on Wildlife Trade. https://illegalwildlifetrade.net/research/case-studies/.

- 56. Global Wildlife Program, Department for Environment Food and Rural Affairs. *Developing Law Enforcement Capability in Malawi to Combat Wildlife Crime* (Global Wildlife Program Donor Case Study). https://www.appsolutelydigital.com/WildLife/resources/UK_RSPCA_Malawi.pdf. Sourced from the first link in (55).
- 57. Global Wildlife Program, USAID. Law Enforcement & Wildlife Enforcement Networks in Southeast Asia: (Part of ARREST Program) (Global Wildlife Program Donor Case Study).

 https://www.appsolutelydigital.com/WildLife/resources/USAID_ARREST_WENs.pdf. Sourced from the first link in (55).
- 58. World Bank Group, Global Wildlife Program, GEF. (2019, October). *Illegal Logging, Fishing, and Wildlife Trade: The Costs and How to Combat It* (World Bank Group Report 101). https://thedocs.worldbank.org/en/doc/482771571323560234-0120022019/original/WBGReport1017Digit al.pdf.
- 59. Forest Trends. Illegal Deforestation and Associated Trade (IDAT) Risk.

https://www.forest-trends.org/idat/. This site includes a variety of different tools and databases including an interactive map detailing legality risk assessment information for different countries, timber legality risk country dashboards, the global Illegal Logging and Associated Trade Risk Data Tool (ILAT Risk Data Tool), Forest Trends publications, country ILAT risk scores, a database of forest policy export restrictions, a Cattle Data Tool, and other resources.

60. Kehoe, M. A Malawi enforcement officer shows just some of the ivory recovered from poachers [jpg]. Africa Geographic.

https://africageographic.com/stories/malawi-on-the-frontline-in-the-fight-against-illegal-wildlife-trade/.

- 61. Silva, C.A., Jr., Lima, M. (2018). "Soy moratorium in Mato Grosso: Deforestation undermines the agreement." *Land Use Policy, 71,* 540-542. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.landusepol.2017.11.011. For a quick summary of illegal deforestation and the soy industry in Brazil accompanied by key statistics and graphics, see: Trase. (2020, July 1). *Illegal deforestation and Brazilian soy: the case of Mato Grosso*. https://trase.earth/insights/illegal-deforestation.
- 62. Roedl. (2023, May 8). *Insights: International Supply Chains*. https://www.roedl.com/insights/international-supply-chain-law/. This link contains an interactive map and policy summaries of binding supply chain regulations in Australia, France, Germany, the Netherlands, Norway, Switzerland, the UK, and the USA.
- 63. Pringle, R.M. (2017). "Upgrading protected areas to conserve wild biodiversity." *Nature*, *546*, 91-99. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature22902.
- 64. den Braber, B., Oldekop, J.A., Devenish, K., Godar, J., Nolte, C., Schmoeller, M., Evans, K.L. (2024). "Socio-economic and environmental trade-offs in Amazonian protected areas and Indigenous territories revealed by assessing competing land uses." *Nature Ecology & Evolution*, *8*, 1482-1492. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41559-024-02458-w.
- 65. Shono, K., Chazdon, R., Wilson, S., Durst, P. (2020). Assisted natural regeneration: Harnessing nature for restoration. In A. Sarre, *Restoring the Earth The next decade: Unasylva No. 252 Vol. 71* (pp. 71-81). Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations. https://doi.org/10.4060/cb1600en.
- 66. Roitman, I., Vieira, L.C.G., Jacobson, T.K.B., Bustamante, M.M. dC., Marcondes, N.J.S., Cury, K., Estevam, L.S., Ribiero, R.J.dC., Ribiero, V., Stabile, M.C.C., Filho, R.J.dM., Avila, M.L. (2018). "Rural Environmental Registry: An innovative model for land-use and environmental policies." *Land Use Policy*, 76, 95-102. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.landusepol.2018.04.037.

- 67. Hopkins, J.B., III, Frederick, C.A., Yorks, D., Pollock, E., Chatfield, M.W.H. (2022). "Forensic application of stable isotopes to distinguish between wild and captive turtles." *Biology, 11*(12). https://doi.org/10.3390/biology11121728.
- 68. Brasiliero, L., Mayrink, R.R., Pereira, A.C., Costa, F.J.V., Nardoto, G.B. (2023). "Differentiating wild from captive animals: An isotopic approach." *National Library of Medicine*. DOI: 10.7717/peerj.16460.
- 69. International Atomic Energy Agency. (2024, June 26). *Stable Isotope Analysis for Tracing the Geographical Origin of Timber.* https://www.iaea.org/projects/crp/f22089.
- 70. Mucci, N., Mengoni, C., Randi, E. (2014). "Wildlife DNA forensics against crime: Resolution of a case of tortoise theft." *Forensic Science International: Genetics*, 8(1), 200-202. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.fsigen.2013.10.001.
- 71. Bock, E. (2021, July 9). *DNA Forensics Help Solve Wildlife Crimes, Conserve Species*. NIH Record, Vol. LXXIII, No. 14.

https://nihrecord.nih.gov/2021/07/09/dna-forensics-help-solve-wildlife-crimes-conserve-species.

- 72. O'Donoghue, P., Rutz, C. (2015). "Real-time anti-poaching tags could help prevent imminent species extinctions." *British Ecological Society*, *53*(1), 5-10. https://doi.org/10.1111/1365-2664.12452.
- 73. Information originally derived from: UNEP/GRID-Sioux Falls. *Emerging Technologies: Smarter ways to fight wildlife crime*.

https://na.unep.net/geas/archive/pdfs/GEAS_Jun2014_EmergingTechnologies_illegalwildlife.pdf.

Information about these and other technologies can currently be found at: India Environmental Portal.

Emerging Technologies: Smarter ways to fight wildlife crime.

 $http://www.indiaenvironmentportal.org.in/media/iep/infographics/Technology-Wildlife\%20 Crimes/index. \\ html.$

74. Narayanasamy, S.S., Chong, E., Aziz, S.A., Visscher, W., Jaafar, S.Z. A., Clements, G. R. (2023). "Hide-and-sniff: can anti-trafficking dogs detect obfuscated wildlife parts?" *Conservation Science and Practice*, *5*(3). https://doi.org/10.1111/csp2.12886.

75. Imazon, Omundo. (2023). *Radar Verde: Transparency of Beef in the Brazilian Amazon* (Results report 2023).

 $https://radarverde.org.br/wp-content/uploads/2023/11/00_RV-Relatorio-final-2023-ENGLISH_VERSION.\\ pdf$

76. Berger, A., Schofield, T., Pickens, A., Reiche, J. (2024, July 23). Looking for the Quickest Signal of Deforestation? Turn to GFW's Integrated Alerts. Global Forest Watch.

https://www.globalforestwatch.org/blog/data-and-tools/integrated-deforestation-alerts/

77. MapBiomas Amazonia. *Home*. https://amazonia.mapbiomas.org/en/.

78. TRAFFIC. Wildlife Sniffer Dogs: The Dogs Safeguarding Our Wild Species.

https://www.traffic.org/what-we-do/thematic-issues/wildlife-conservation-technology/wildlife-sniffer-dog s/

79. Ibama. What does our vanity cost? [Flyer].

https://www.gov.br/ibama/pt-br/centrais-de-conteudo/publicacoes/arquivos/educacaoambiental/Ibama-Fly er-No-tire-as-Penas-da-Vida.pdf. Found on the Ibama education portal:

https://www.gov.br/ibama/pt-br/centrais-de-conteudo/publicacoes/educacao-ambiental-publicacoes.

80. Meadows, A. (2011). "Wildlife conservation education and international programs." *The Journal of Animal and Plant Sciences*, *21*(2), 305-316. https://thejaps.org.pk/docs/21-2-suppl/JAPS-1(Final).pdf.

- 81. Wilson-Holt, O., Roe, D. (2021). "Community-based approaches to tackling illegal wildlife trade what works and how is it measured?" *Frontiers Conservation Science*, 2. https://doi.org/10.3389/fcosc.2021.765725.
- 82. Margulies, J.D., Wong, R.W.Y., Duffy, R. (2019). "The imaginary 'Asian Super Consumer': A critique of demand reduction campaigns for the illegal wildlife trade." *Geoforum, 107*, 216-219. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.geoforum.2019.10.005.
- 83. Pickerill, J. (2008). "From wilderness to WildCountry: the power of language in environmental campaigns in Australia." *Environmental Politics*, *17*(1), 95-104. https://doi.org/10.1080/09644010701811681.
- 84. United Nations, Wild for Life. Wild for Life Home. https://www.wildfor.life/
- 85. United Nation Innovation Network. *Wild for Life*. https://www.uninnovation.network/projects/wild-for-life
- 86. Katerynych, P. (2023). "Feathers in the press: How media coverage shapes bird conservation." *State and Regions. Series: Social Communications, 1*(53). DOI: http://dx.doi.org/10.32840/cpu2219-8741/2023.1(53).6.
- 87. Marshall, H., Glorizky, G.A., Collar, N.J., Lees, A.C., Moss, A., Yuda, P., Marsden, S.J. (2021). "Understanding motivations and attitudes among songbird-keepers to identify best approaches to demand reduction." *Conservation Science and Practice*, *3*(10). https://doi.org/10.1111/csp2.507.
- 88. Green, A.R., Plowman, C., Mwinyihali, R., Wieland, M., Gore, M.L. (2024). "Women and urban wildmeat trafficking in the Republic of Congo." *Biological Conservation*, *293*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biocon.2024.110587.

- 89. Sumrall, K. (2009). *Confronting illegal wildlife trade in Vietnam: The experience of Education for Nature-Vietnam*. [Master's thesis, University of Michigan]. University of Michigan library Deep Blue Documents. https://deepblue.lib.umich.edu/handle/2027.42/62102.
- 90. World Travel and Tourism Council. (2018). The Buenos Aires Declaration: Travel and Tourism Declaration on Illegal Wildlife Trade.

https://wttc.org/Portals/0/Documents/Reports/2021/Travel%20and%20Tourism%20Declaration%20on%20Illegal%20Trade%20in%20Wildlife%202021.pdf?ver=2021-06-23-133540-133.

- 91. The side text box on page 32 of (58) was particularly referenced.
- 92. https://www.frontiersin.org/journals/conservation-science/articles/10.3389/fcosc.2021.765725/full
- 93. Images attributed to IUCN Esaro. Images sourced from: IUCN. *Local Communities First Line of Defence against Illegal Wildlife Trade (FLoD)*.

https://iucn.org/our-work/region/eastern-and-southern-africa/our-work/biodiversity-conservation/local-communities.

- 94. Cooney, R., Roe, D., Dublin, H.T., Booker, F. (2018). Wild Life, Wild Livelihoods: Involving

 Communities in Sustainable Wildlife Management and Combating the Illegal Wildlife Trade [Technical Report]. United Nations Environment Programme.
- https://www.researchgate.net/profile/Rosie-Cooney/publication/323655746_Wild_Life_Wild_Livelihoods
 _Involving_Communities_in_Sustainable_Wildlife_Management_and_Combating_the_Illegal_Wildlife_
 Trade/links/5aa20745a6fdcc22e2d26d69/Wild-Life-Wild-Livelihoods-Involving-Communities-in-Sustain
 able-Wildlife-Management-and-Combating-the-Illegal-Wildlife-Trade.pdf
- 95. Aventura do Brasil. (2022, May 9). *Protection of Sea Turtles in Brazil "Projeto Tamar*." Aventura do Brasil. https://www.aventuradobrasil.com/blog/protection-of-sea-turtles-in-brazil--projeto-tamar/.

- 96. Marcovaldi, M.A., dei Marcovaldi, G.G. (1999). "Marine turtles of Brazil: the history and structure of Projeto TAMAR-IBAMA." *Biological Conservation*, *91*(1), 35-41. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0006-3207(99)00043-9.
- 97. Drigo, I., Piketty, M., Pena, D., Sist, P. (2013). "Cash income from community-based forest management: lessons from two case studies in the Brazilian Amazon." *Bois et Forêts des Tropiques,* 315(1). https://agritrop.cirad.fr/569504/1/BFT 315 39-49.pdf
- 98. Tole, L. (2010). "Reforms from the ground up: A review of Community-Based Forest Management in tropical developing countries." *Environmental Management, 45,* 1312-1331. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00267-010-9489-z.
- 99. Mahanty, S., Gronow, J., Nurse, M., Malla, Y. (2006). "Reducing poverty through Community Based Forest Management in Asia." *Journal of Forest and Livelihood*, *5*(1).

https://dlc.dlib.indiana.edu/dlcrest/api/core/bitstreams/40248771-55cd-4787-b203-5f977bea9ebe/content.

- 100. Takahashi, R., Todo, Y. (2012). "Impact of Community-Based Forest Management on forest protection: Evidence from an aid-funded project in Ethiopia." *Environmental Management*, *50*, 396-404. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00267-012-9887-5.
- 101. Ellis, E.A., Porter-Bolland, L. (2008). "Is community-based forest management more effective than protected areas?: A comparison of land use/land cover change in two neighboring study areas of the Central Yucatan Peninsula, Mexico." *Forest Ecology and Management, 256*(11), 1971-1983. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foreco.2008.07.036.
- 102. Singh, P.P. (2008). "Exploring biodiversity and climate change benefits of community-based forest management." *Global Environmental Change, 18*(3), 468-478. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.gloenvcha.2008.04.006.

103. AFoCO. (2020, November 30). Community-Based Forest Management.

https://afocosec.org/tag/community-based-forest-management/.

104. Arias, M., Hinsley, A., Milner-Gulland, E.J. (2021). "Use of evidence for decision-making by conservation practitioners in the illegal wildlife trade." *British Ecological Society, 3*(5), 1110-1126. https://doi.org/10.1002/pan3.10258.

105. Ibama. (2021, June 30). *Linha Verde do Ibama: Fale conosco!* Instituto Brasiliero do Meio Ambiente e dos Recursos naturais Renováveis.

https://www.gov.br/ibama/pt-br/assuntos/noticias/2021/linha-verde-do-ibama-fale-conosco.

106. Pagano, I.S.dA., de Sousa, A.E.B.A., Wagner, P.G.C., Ramos, R.T.dC. (2009). "Aves depositadas no centro de triagem de animais silvestres do IBAMA na Paraíba: Uma amostra do tráfico de aves silvestres no estado." *Ornithologia, 3*(2), 132-144.

https://www.researchgate.net/publication/288026918_Aves_depositadas_no_Centro_de_Triagem_de_Ani mais Silvestres do IBAMA na Paraiba Uma amostra do trafico de aves silvestres no estado.

**Original file link: **

https://d1wqtxts1xzle7.cloudfront.net/84345141/39-libre.pdf?1650230736=&response-content-dispositio n=inline%3B+filename%3DAves_depositadas_no_Centro_de_Triagem_de.pdf&Expires=1733118051&S ignature=QymFlIPDq1URETMf~fPG8iCZpFrOp4SZcOd8v9vjDSXvvsDl7f7s8ytwCubz7~wSJ6-BYjJD-vVpIO~~mLPpbX15CD1Fn0FsKrRN50C6n4xCMqbNzS1VbcY3VLXTkU-W8sbEvNU5qNVFcxC77v HhcFlEltl54250S3ndqLTPUx9YsSYGwcpLe5hmUn~a35dM9CYw~PVdqZ2A3F~4PqXElWmzPQux1Fj LK5T3VCT4nmsEuWX2sa4QpnQRbEbNqRayfsgYywd~JLlHbL4ZZ5bNgOKXaDUXe4BGOAyJtdJdK zOt9CAwbqBRjk0Jqn3o5uy5f~YAxm-OuSmb8FYHhVHSbg__&Key-Pair-Id=APKAJLOHF5GGSLRB V4ZA

107. Duffy, R. (2022). Security and Conservation: The Politics of the Illegal Wildlife Trade. Yale University Press.

https://books.google.com/books?hl=fr&lr=&id=Fj9nEAAAQBAJ&oi=fnd&pg=PP1&dq=community+pat rol+illegal+wildlife+trade&ots=0VSjfMAwdC&sig=is0vV5W-cqQzfliIcIAOiIcxtqA#v=onepage&q=community%20patrol%20illegal%20wildlife%20trade&f=false.

108. Picture derived from: Felbab-Brown, V. (2022, March). *China-linked wildlife poaching and trafficking in Mexico*. Brookings.

https://www.brookings.edu/articles/china-linked-wildlife-poaching-and-trafficking-in-mexico/. This link also provides access to a report by the same name with more information.

109. Mbzibain, A., Tchoudjen, T.N. (2021). "NGO-state relations in the monitoring of illegal forest logging and wildlife trafficking in Central Africa." *World Development, 148*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.worlddev.2021.105670.

110. Daut, E.F., Brightsmith, D.J., Peterson, M.J. (2015). "Role of non-governmental organizations in combating illegal wildlife-pet trade in Peru." *Journal for Nature Conservation*, *24*, 72-82. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jnc.2014.10.005.

111. Mbzibain, A., Mohamed, H.M. (2020). *Tackling the global challenge of Illegal Wildlife Trafficking and Trade* [Information Note]. Centre for International Development & Training. https://wlv.openrepository.com/bitstream/handle/2436/623963/IWT-InformationNote.pdf?sequence=2.

112. London Conference Declaration on the Illegal WIldlife Trade, October 2018, https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/declaration-london-conference-on-the-illegal-wildlife-trade-2018/london-conference-on-the-illegal-wildlife-trade-october-2018-declaration.

- 113. Osorio, C.P., Bernaz, N. (2024). "Addressing the international illegal wildlife trade through a human rights approach." *Review of European, Comparative & International Environmental Law, 33*(3), 507-520. https://doi.org/10.1111/reel.12563.
- 114. Gerendas-Kiss, S.A. (202, January 7). *Summary and conclusions of the Rio Summit. Second Earth Summit.* SKG Planet.

https://sgkplanet.com/en/summary-and-conclusions-of-the-rio-summit-second-earth-summit/.

115. Nellemann, C., Henriksen, R., Raxter, P., Ash, N., Mrema, E. {Eds}. (2014). *The Environmental Crime Crisis - Threats to Sustainable Development from Illegal Exploitation and Trade in Wildlife and Forest Resources* [A UNEP Rapid Response Assessment]. United Nations Environment Programme and GRID-Arendal, Nairobi and Arendal. Interpol. This report is the first document at the following link: https://www.interpol.int/Search-Page?search=environmental+crime+crisis. Other useful resources can also be found at this address.